
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education  

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on February 2, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the council 
chambers at 3 Primrose Street.   
          

K. Alexander, Chair    J. Erardi 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair   J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary              R. Bienkowski                
K. Hamilton    4 Staff 
J. Vouros               15 Public 
R. Harriman-Stites     1 Press 
A. Clure  

Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
personnel stipends for Newtown High School coaching/advisors for 2016-2017 and a personnel 
issue and invited Dr. Erardi, Mrs. Davila, Dr. Abbey and Mr. Bienkowski.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance    
Item 3 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Erardi introduced Chris Lee, high school music teacher being recognized this evening.  
Three years ago he became a scorer for AP music classes for the College Board and recently 
he was selected as one of four educators in the country to actually develop the AP music 
courses as well as continue to be a scorer.  We are fortunate to have Mr. Lee teaching in our 
music program. 
 
Michelle Hiscavich said that Mr. Lee joined the district in 2004.  He is an active composer and 
was selected to participate at the Westfield Music Festival in Massachusetts.  The high school 
choral group has performed one of his songs and a few years ago he was selected as a Yale 
distinguished music educator.     
Mr. Alexander congratulated Mr. Lee for his national recognition and contributions to the district. 
 
Item 4 – Possible Vote on Executive Session Items 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education accept the administration’s 
recommendation for contractual adjustments to the following positions: Athletic Director, Head 
Football Coach, Marching Band Director and the Musical Director.  Mrs. Ku seconded. 
Ms. Hamilton moved to amend the motion to remove the Athletic Director.  Mr. Clure seconded. 
 
Ms. Leidlein was not in favor of this amendment.  We made an agreement with the union that 
we would, in good faith, look at these positions collectively as a package.     
Mr. Vouros asked if this would have been done collectively if negotiated in the contract. 
Mrs. Leidlein said it would and she would like to keep that collaboration going with the teachers 
and not single out a position. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites was in favor of the amendment because it’s a salary position and needs to 
be looked at separately. 
 
Vote on the amendment to remove the Athletic Director: 4 ayes, 3 nays (Mr. Alexander, Mrs. Ku, 
Mrs.Leidlein) Motion passes. 
Vote on the amended motion: Passes unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education accept the administration’s 
recommendation for contractual adjustments to the Athletic Director position.     
Ms. Hamilton said this position should be a salaried administrator position, not a teacher salary 
with a 4% increase on that salary.  The job responsibilities need to be fully defined and she was 
not in favor of increasing the salary. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein said this increase will make it compatible with other districts.  It’s important to work 
with the union and listen to their concerns and recommendations.  We are doing a disservice to 
our education community if we don’t work with the union. 
 
Mr. Clure said comparing this to other schools in our DRG is not comparable because those are 
all administrator positions and ours is not.  We would like this to be an administrative position to 
allow for more sports in the schools.  
Mrs. Leidlein said this position has nothing to do with sports in the middle school.   
 
Vote: 5 ayes, 2 nays (Ms. Hamilton, Mr. Clure)  Motion passes. 
 
Item 5 – Consent Agenda  
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the child rearing leave of absence for Cynthia Holberg, the retirement of Lynette Daria, 
and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Public Hearing on the 2016-2017 Budget 
Karyn Holden, 68 Berkshire Road, thanked Dr. Erardi and the Board for presenting the budget 
and answering the questions.  She spoke about the necessary costs which make up most of the 
budget.  We should address the $40,000 cost to remove snow from Sandy Hook School as well 
as the $16,000 for the pool scoreboard at the high school.  The $84,000 revenue for pay to play 
given to the town should be used by the Board of Education.   
 
Laura Terry, 64 Robin Hill Road, spoke about ways to save money.  Stop the pay to play fees 
and work with Parks and Rec to use their surcharge to pay for various costs around the athletic 
facilities.  We should fund $34,625 from this fund.  The Board of Education budget is inflated 
due to the expense of the programs being held in our schools.  Revenues from using our 
schools goes to Parks and Rec so we should decrease our budget by this amount.  We could 
also save $70,500 by relocating the Board offices to a school.   
 
Julia Conlin, Old Castle Drive, spoke about declining enrollment as an opportunity to reinvest in 
students by implementing new programs, reducing class sizes and having the maximum 
number of students per class.   
 
Sushil Gupta, 7 Lincoln Road, spoke about reducing the budget.  Why ask for more money with 
declining enrollment.  We should use the money for pay to play and not eliminate it.  He 
mentioned looking into closing Reed or the middle school.    
 
Item 7 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander said he and Dr. Erardi attended a Head O’Meadow PTA meeting 
and encouraged Board members to attend these meetings when they could.     
Ms. Hamilton asked that any emails the Board Chair receives be forwarded to the Board 
members.   
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Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi attended a roundtable with Senator Blumenthal regarding the crisis with opiate use. In 
Newtown we are positioned well to stay in front of the issue and have a program in place.   
He provided budget information which brought the increase down to 3.75%.  These savings 
include the price of fuel oil decreasing, a savings of $20,000 for snow plowing at Sandy Hook 
School, and the cost of the pool scoreboard being shared with Parks and Rec. 
The next community forum will be February 24 where the topic will be what the most important 
thing is for a student to accomplish before graduating.   
Mrs. Davila mentioned the incoming kindergarten parent’s night which will be held February 8 in 
the Reed cafetorium.  There will be a collaborative presentation with principals. 
Dr. Erardi said with the new Sandy Hook School coming on line there will be monthly meetings,  
Board of Education site visit, Bob Mitchell will attend one of our meetings to discuss the 
progress of the school, the end of the year calendar and gifting decisions. 
 
Kayla Disibio stated that there would be two college bus trips to Wesleyan and Quinnepeac and 
Central and Eastern.  February 9 all residents 65 and over have been invited for a free dinner 
and to watch the Girls Basketball game.  The Newtown Cultural Arts Commission is providing 
two scholarships for seniors.  The Hawks Honor Society will visit the middle school to talk to 
students who will be entering ninth grade next year. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Ku said the first meeting of the new policy subcommittee was held and discussed the 
administration and instructional policies as well as the fundraising policy.  She provided a report 
from Education Connection which included their services we use.   
Mr. Vouros said the Curriculum & Instruction Committee discussed the sleep study and the 
change in start times for times for Reed and the middle school as well as an update on the 
elementary progress reports.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said their minutes stated the possibility of going from a four tier to a three tier bus 
system.  She didn’t know if was necessary to change the start times. 
Dr. Erardi said we will be having a meeting with All Star to discuss that. 
Mr. Alexander said the Communications Committee sent the Budget newsletter. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein said the CIP committee discussed the current items and would invite Bob Mitchell 
to the next meeting to discuss the process going forward.  Also discussed were the 
transportation contract and the different scenarios of extending the contract or going out to bid.  
The next agenda will include the food service contract and assessment of school buildings. 
Ms. Hamilton asked for a copy of the agendas before the meetings. 
 
Item 8 – Old Business 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the Video Game Design (I and II) 
Course.  Mr. Vouros seconded. 
 
Mrs. Davila was proud to move this forward with help of the teacher and department chair with 
revisions from the Curriculum & Instruction Committee.   
 
Ms. Hamilton appreciated the summary and asked if Mr. Burgess would teach the course and if 
there was a textbook. 
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Mrs. Davila said he would because he has taught it before.  He has reviewed the manual which 
is user friendly for students so that will be the textbook.   
Mr. Clure asked if there was an overwhelming response to taking this course could there be two 
classes. 
Mrs. Davila said they are starting with two classes first.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the charge for administration to 
continue work on the issues of facilities and enrollment.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.   
 
Ms. Hamilton was hoping for more than one representative from the community and suggested 
there be one person from each school. 
Mrs. Ku said it shouldn’t be limited to only one Board member.  We should all have some 
participation.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites suggested someone with children in various grade levels, a senior citizen 
and a community member.   
Mrs. Leidlein said members of the Board as well as the community should be on the committee. 
 
Ms. Hamilton suggested the Superintendent and staff and members of the community could 
present to the Board.  She would like to leave it in the hands of district staff to decide what is 
better for students and the community.   
 
Mr. Vouros said it’s key that the education justification of whatever is being discussed is 
validated because this is about the value of a child and how is it going to improve the 
educational impact on this district.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein suggested Board members are at the meeting when the facilities are being 
discussed and feels two sitting members of the CIP Committee should be members of this 
committee.   
 
Mrs. Ku said we have to look at what the space would be used for if a school is closed.  She 
proposed that this committee meet in public but there would be no public participation. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites agreed that it should be public meeting. 
 
Ms. Hamilton said there was a lot of criticism because people were taken by surprise with the 
results of the first report and felt the committee was not talking about what was best for the 
children.  It would be helpful if it was videotaped for the public. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we would not ask for public input but just give people the opportunity 
to listen and be part of the process, 
 
Mr. Clure asked if it was possible to remove the item that stated the return of an elementary 
school to the town after the end of the 2016-2017 school year rather than consider doing that. 
Mrs. Leidlein said we have to do our due diligence in looking at elementary schools. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites felt the bottom items should be listed in the first section.  The bottom 
section should include a final analysis as well as adding next steps and what we will use the 
space for.   
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Mr. Vouros said the final date is July 1, 2016.  When will the committee begin?  The Board of 
Finance and Legislative Council need to know we are actually doing this.     
Ms. Hamilton suggested having a facilitator working on this committee who could be objective. 
Mr. Clure asked if this group would make a recommendation for the Board to vote on. 
Mr. Alexander said this would be a report for the Board to decide on a possible  
recommendation. 
 
Mrs. Ku felt there should be three or four community members and three Board of Education 
members. 
Mrs. Leidlein agreed. 
Ms. Hamilton feels the meetings should be taped.   
Dr. Erardi said it is important to consider a member of the townwide facility committee to be part 
of our committee.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites is also on that committee.   
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to table the motion.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to approve the minutes of January 9, 2016.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  
Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Ms.Hamilton)  Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to approve the minutes of January 19, 2016.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  
Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Vouros)  Motion passes. 
 
Proposed Budget: 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked for clarification about the BCBA position. 
Dr. Erardi said our need for this position comes from the results of PPTs.  We have advertised 
for a half time person but have no candidates at this time.  All principals will be at Thursday’s 
meeting to answer any questions from the Board.  The elementary principals will bring their 
comments regarding present enrollment and future needs. 
 
Ms. Hamilton wants a further conversation regarding the BCBA position as well as positions at 
the high school.  She also wants clarification data from the elementary and high school 
principals to support what they are asking for. 
Dr. Erardi said the special education supervisors will also be here. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein said it’s almost a legal requirement to fill the BCBA position.  It would be negligent 
on our part to not fill this.   
 
Dr. Erardi said we have no candidates now.  Our next step would be to go to Education 
Connection. 
Mrs. Leidlein feels the need at the high school exceeds the current staff.  More cases are 
coming to be identified needing services.   
 
Dr. Erardi said Thursday night Mrs. Amodeo will speak to a technology grant from the State 
which was approved for approximately $100,000 and will share if it has to be used this year or  
next year.  Also, Mrs. Llodra, Mr. Tait and Mr. Bienkowski met regarding items being questioned 
as to why they were in our budget. 
 
 



Board of Education                                       -6-                                            February 2, 2016 
 
Ms. Hamilton asked if we could use the technology grant money this year or to pre-buy for next 
year. 
Dr. Erardi said that would be a Board decision and would have to be spent on technology. 
 
Ms. Harriman-Stites wants a clear view about what the mental health outlook is for next year 
and what we have in place. 
Mr. Alexander said we discussed the teachers’ contract with the Legislative Council and  
Dr. Erardi had details of the contract which would be helpful for the public and asked that be 
included for Thursday’s meeting.   
 
Dr. Erardi asked for the entire leadership team to be here including pupil services support staff, 
Judy Blanchard, Mark Pompano and Gino Faiella.   
Mr. Clure asked for a better understanding of the breakdown of the total lines in the budget. 
Dr. Erardi said that every line item object number can be justified with a back story.  We have all 
of that information and he was not sure how much more depth we would need in the budget 
document. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein said this is challenging for new board members.  Mr. Bienkowski has put in 
additional detail and included back stories.  He has always been willing to help anyone 
understand how he arrived at the numbers. 
 
Mr. Alexander asked Mr. Bienkowski to mention some of the budget details that he added. 
Mr. Bienkowski mentioned a few which included two years of expended data to be able to see 
trends as well as including the staffing for each school and several historical years.  There is 
also more information on sports programs.   
Mr. Clure asked how someone would know about the different levels of teachers’ salaries. 
 
Dr. Erardi stated that we have those documents during negotiations.  It’s important to 
understand that this Board needs that depth.  The only local board that has jurisdiction on line 
items is the Board of Education.  The Board of Finance can only give a dollar amount to add or 
delete from the budget.   
 
Mr. Alexander was hoping to have a different number for the middle school moving up 
ceremony if not using the O’Neill Center.  Also, we didn’t have a technology subcommittee 
meeting and asked about more detail behind the $80,000 for new initiatives.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites stated that Parks and Rec will pay for half of the pool scoreboard. 
Dr. Erardi said their meeting is February 9.  They may cover the full amount.   
 
Ms. Hamilton wants to discuss the Chinese course at the high school which has low enrollment.  
In another district they offered it through the Chinese Language School in Hartford rather than 
hiring a teacher. There’s one in Fairfield County and WesConn offers it.  She would also ask if 
Kathy Gombos would speak to the need for an assistant principal and lead teacher at Sandy 
Hook School.     
 
Dr. Erardi said there is no lead teacher for Sandy Hook School in the budget for next year.  An 
aspiring administrator has taken on additional duties.   
Mr. Bienkowski said Sandy Hook had a lead teacher until the tragedy.  The SERV grant paid for 
the assistant principal and lead teacher.  SERV paid the differential for the current year.     
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Ms. Hamilton asked for information on the projected cost for gas at Sandy Hook School next 
year which is more than what Reed is using.  She asked if among the elementary schools if 
there was any sharing of special teachers for gym, library and arts.   Also, are we anticipating 
any revenue from pre school and day care programs? 
 
Dr. Erardi listed the information requested from the Board. 
-Daycare update with projected bottom line 
-Better conversation around BCBA position 
-Speak to a K-12 projection on mental health support 
-Projected assignment for staffing - leadership team to speak to reductions  
-Cost reduction information if the Board supports move from O’Neill Center for middle school 
moving up ceremony 
-Mrs. Amodeo will provide greater detail on technology and impact of new grant 
-Discuss $7,000 for pool scoreboard 
-World language conversation on Chinese course enrollment 
-Mr. Faiella regarding projection for gas cost for Sandy Hook School next year 
-Unified arts staff that is shared between schools 
 
Mrs. Harrimon-Stites said the mental health information should include the substance abuse 
counselor at the high school. 
Ms. Hamilton was concerned that we committed to the Board of Finance date before the Charter 
due date.  We are losing out on having more time. 
 
Item 9 – New Business - None 
Item 10 – Public Participation 
Laura Terry, 64 Robin Hill Road, spoke about the facilities committee charge and was 
concerned about having so many members of the community on the committee.  The decision 
should be in the best interest of the schools.  Doesn’t know the purpose of having someone on 
the committee who doesn’t understand education.   
 
Julia Conlin, Old Castle Drive, said the facilities committee meetings should be open to the 
public and video taped.  She also urged Board members to attend PTA meetings. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 11 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 10:14 p.m.   
 
                                                                               Respectfully submitted:  
 
 
 
                                                                              _____________________________________ 
                                                                                                   Debbie Leidlein 
                                                                                                       Secretary  
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